REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 6th November 2017
At Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors C Ward (Chair), I Case (Vice Chair), D Rushbrook, S Pittam, A Thompson, J Ball, J Lester, R Grattan and R Holt. Parish Clerk C Dickson, County Councillor B Iles, and the Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Mr C Bradbury.  Mark Thompson from Small Fish and Jason Parker from Parker Planning Services.
5 members of the public were present.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1-11)  Apologies for Absence

Councillor D Hale 
2-11)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None were declared.
3-11)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
Cllr Case proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 2nd October be accepted as a true record, Cllr Ball seconded, all agreed bar Cllr Thompson who abstained.

4-11)  Matters Arising

· The Clerk informed the Council that she had received a letter of resignation from Paul Bilverstone.  A letter will be sent thanking him for his work for the Parish Council, particularly the setting up and managing of the allotments. 
· The Environment Agency will be repointing the wall along the quay this week.  
· The Mill Road gritting request was turned down.  The depot manager would have accepted the removal of Ferry Road but did not want to add Mill Road, however this was vetoed by the area manager so no changes were made.  The Clerk has received a copy of the assessment form to aid another appeal next year.

· The Clerk fed back to the Council on the GDPR (General Data Protection Regulation) course she attended.  A procedure will need to be agreed for storage of personal data and the Council will need to appoint a Data Protection Officer, but it is not clear if this can be the Clerk or not.  Further information and clarification is required before the regulation comes into effect on the 25th May 2018.

Public Participation 
County Councillor Brian Iles gave an update. Budget discussions have begun earlier than usual.  The public will be consulted about any proposed changes.  The County Council is still £7m short of a balanced budget and £63m has to be found by the end of 4 years.  CCllr Iles urged residents to respond to the consultation.  The three choices facing the Council are borrowing, using reserves or an increase in rates.  

The 1st section of the NDR will open on the 10th November, the 2nd section should be open by the end of December, and the last section is scheduled to open in the Spring.  The additional costs of the NDR could be considerable but will not be known until the end of construction.

CCllr Iles is a director of the development company NCC has set up to develop some of its land in order to generate income.  The quickest way is to sell a plot of land with planning permission, more income is generated if development takes place as a joint venture, but the greatest return is developing themselves.

CCllr Iles confirmed he has authorised the release of £2,000 from his budget to go towards the reopening of the Permissive Path. 
Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: there were no problems with the play equipment safety inspection for November however the tennis court surface has a build-up of algae. Children have been climbing on the roof of the pavilion and have broken some roof tiles, and have broken a paving slab at the entrance.
The October Cash Bingo jackpot was not won so now stands at £230 in 53 numbers or less.  Bonfire night was once again very well supported, no figure yet on the amount raised.  There were more people going round with collection buckets. The next film showing will be in the New Year.  There will be a 50/50 auction on the 18th November.  A Christmas Fayre is to be held on the 3rd December, 1 till 3:30 pm, and the next quiz is a Christmas Quiz on the 13th December at 7:30 pm.
In reply to a query as to why no entry fee was charged for the Bonfire Night, Mr Bradbury stated it had always raised £800 to £1300 without and all resources were taken up manning the bar, BBQ and kitchen.

Public
Cllr Rushbrook recorded that the Remembrance Sunday Service will be at 10:55 at the War Memorial.  A parishioner had remarked on car parking on the corner round from the Ship.  The resident has been spoken to.
Mr Thompson and Mr Parker gave the Council a detailed run through of the procedure and processed required to complete a Neighbourhood Plan.

There will be a third Village Walk to raise funds for the Permissive Path on Wednesday 27th December from the Ship at 11 am.

5-11) Planning Applications
None received.

6-11)
Update by the Tree Warden and for HLF Grants
No tree news.  The quarterly meetings are going well.
The HLF grant application was successful and the Broads Authority has received £2.44 million.  £80,000 of this will be spent on an archaeological and geo-diversity project in Reedham & surrounds through to 2021.

7-11)  Update for Allotments
No issues have been raised.

The handrails down to the dyke are in good order.
The well has not yet received its concrete top but it is reasonably secure as it stands.
Clerk to advertise the vacant plots.
8-11) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

Cllr Ward gave a summary of the current situation:

· Mr Mutten does not want volunteers to do the work on the Permissive Path.  Professional contractors only as they are covered by insurance. There is scope to use the labour offered by the Broads Authority if they can schedule the work for 2018/19.
· Mr Mutten will remove the stock fence himself once the cattle are off the marsh.  It will be done in November and he will inform the Council once it has been done.

· Ben Goose will do the dyke work once the fence is removed.

· Cllr Ward is liaising with the Environment Agency on signage and a bespoke permit is needed to replace the steps on the flood bank.

· The Permissive Path is covered for Public Liability under the current insurance.

· The Management Schedule is yet to be finalised.  Mr Mutten has been sent a copy and we are waiting for his comments.  The Council is trying to obtain or compile the remaining plan to show the line of the fencing.  Mr Mutten has indicated that there is no need to incur solicitors costs
· Mr Mutten’s preference is for the bridge to be 1.2m wide, as per the original, rather than 1.5m in the NCC specifications.

b) Phone Box door
Cllr Case reported seeing an engineer working at the phone box but it is not clear if the door has been repaired yet.  To be confirmed at the next meeting.
c) Station Road Bridge
The Clerk sought clarification as to what the Council required regarding the bridge: proper sides to the bridge for safety reasons and for it to be more visually appealing.  NCC do not have a Network Rail contact.  It was commented that the railway bridge in Postwick has recently been renovated.  The Clerk will contact their Clerk.
09-11) Correspondence Received

None.
10-11) Neighbourhood Plan
Following the information provided by Mr Thompson and Mr Parker this will be considered at a later meeting.
11-11) Risk Assessment Policy
The Clerk presented a revised Risk Assessment Policy.  Cllr Case proposed accepting, Cllr Pittam seconded and all agreed.
12-11) Speed Sensor

Following a site meeting with Paul Sellick from Highways 6 sites were proposed for a speed sensor:

Freethorpe Road by the bottom entrance to the playing field

Station Road, just after the new development (heading towards the river)

Riverside, just after Middle Hill (going East)

Mill Road, just before the school (travelling South)

Halvergate Road, just after the first entrance to Pettitts

New Town, just after the 40 mph sign

Westcotec provided a detailed revised quote of £3,478.00.  The Parish Partnership fund from NCC should provide 50% of this.
To add the sensor to the insurance for the remainder of the year is £12.84, and for next year it would be £23.00.

This was agreed by the Council.  Clerk to confirm the quote with Westcotec and submit the Parish Partnership funding claim.
13-11) Road Naming

The Council had received 3 name suggestions from the developers for the new road off Station Road.  None were thought suitable.  The Clerk will submit Barn Owl Close and Marsh Harrier Close as alternatives.

There were no objections to numbers 22 & 23 Station Road.
14-11) S106 and CIL monies

Broadland District Council have informed the Parish Council that they have received £41,512.59 S106 money from the Station Road development.  £4,017.51 is for play provision and £34,495.08 is for formal recreation (outdoor sports eg football, cricket, tennis, bowls).  The money is available for 5 years and if it is not spent will be returned to the developer.
A further £3,065.05 CIL money has been received, a total of £6,275.46 this year.  This also needs to be spent within 5 years or will be returned to the developer but there are fewer restrictions on what it can be spent on.

15-11) Churchyard Maintenance

Cllr Hale raised concerns that an appeal for help with churchyard maintenance would have an impact on the ecology work going on in specific areas.  Cllr Lester confirmed it would not.
16-11) Financial Matters
It was resolved that the following monthly cheques be approved for payment:
CGM Group Ltd - grounds maintenance Oct & playing field mowing
£   462.05

Indigo Waste - glass recycling Jul-Aug 17




£     34.32
Norfolk Parish Training & Support - new Cllr training J Ball

£     50.00

Norfolk Assoc of Local Councils - GDPR training C Dickson

£     30.00

Royal British Legion - contribution towards poppy wreath


£    30.00

C Dickson - salary October






£   267.47
HMRC - PAYE October






£     66.80
C Dickson - expenses







£     37.11

Moulton Nurseries Plant Centre - bedding plants



£     46.64

Total   = 








£1,024.39
Cllr Case proposed acceptance of the above payments, Cllr Rushbrook seconded and all agreed.
The Clerk presented the Income and Expenditure report to 20th October 2017.  
17-11)   Items for the  Next Agenda

Outlook funding

Neighbourhood Plan

PCC update

Public:
A parishioner had complained that the flowers round the War Memorial were not good enough for Remembrance Sunday.  Mrs Greenwood will be contacted to ask if she minds if Mr Snell tidy the War Memorial up. It was suggested perennials be used in future with accent plantings.
The Poppy wreath will laid by the Chair of the Parish Council Cllr Ward.

It was reported that the road sign on Yareview Close had been knocked over.  Clerk to report.
18-11)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 4th December 2017 at 7.30 pm.  
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.29 pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK
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	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	7,225.50
	14,451.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	293.54
	2,185.26

	CCF
	
	0.00
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	
	54.35

	TRAINING BURSARY
	
	0.00
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	
	4,224.68

	BANK INTEREST
	
	0.00
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	330.59

	HMRC VAT
	
	752.47
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	267.42
	2,001.80

	NCC/CIL
	
	3,210.41
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	100.00
	481.17

	GLASS & MISC
	
	614.90
	
	RECYCLING
	
	59.00

	ADVERTISING
	
	230.00
	
	WEB SITE
	
	227.31

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	230.00
	
	SECTION 137
	
	0.00

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	179.15
	
	HMRC/VAT
	78.71
	1,150.55

	
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	61.50
	222.00

	
	
	
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	230.00

	TOTAL
	7,225.50
	19,667.93
	
	TOTAL
	801.17
	11,166.71

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 20.10.17
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 20.10.17
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	30,488.68
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	36,913.01
	

	INCOME
	7,225.50
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-801.17
	
	
	
	36,913.01
	

	
	36,913.01
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Add unpresented deposit
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	36,913.01
	
	
	BALANCE
	36,913.01
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 20.10.17

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	
	
	MAINTENANCE/RENT
	12.09
	242.09

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	12.09
	242.09

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 20.10.17
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 20.10.17
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	992.66
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	980.57
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-12.09
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	980.57
	
	
	
	980.57
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